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6x¨¥zd©b¨nzx 
 

The Plymouth Meeting Friends School Reopening Health and Safety Plan presents current guidelines for instructional and non-instructional                 

school reopening activities. The plan was formulated through input from the administration, faculty and staff of Plymouth Meeting Friends                   

School and members of the medical community. Guidance and recommendations from local health agencies, state and local governments                  

and school districts further informed the PMFS Reopening Health and Safety Plan.  

 

At this time, PMFS is planning to reopen our campus for in-person instruction following all of the appropriate COVID-19 health guidelines                     

and recommendations, so long as conditions, including the orders from the Governor, allow schools to be open with in-person instruction. If                     

pandemic trends and data in our local area, county and state indicate that reopening can no longer be done safely, the school will return                        

solely to remote learning,  

  

4n®fx ¨mf d±xYwnb xY¨©¥f zk ¨mf ¢YxdfwnbË ¨mf H>3L Kfz¢fxnxl 5fYv¨m Yxd LYkf¨± HvYx ¯nvv vnufv± ©xdf¥lz ¥f®n¦nzx¦ ¨z YdY¢¨ ¨z                     

bmYxlnxl bzxdn¨nzx¦ Yxd nxbz¥¢z¥Y¨f ©¢dY¨f¦ k¥zw ¢©avnb mfYv¨m zkknbnYv¦Î Changes in data related to increases and decreases of cases of                    

COVID, as well as the development of treatment and/or vaccines, will inform updates to the Plan. PMFS will continue to monitor its Health                       

and Safety Plan throughout the year and update the Plan as needed. We will not be returning to a pre-COVID “normal” in the near future,                         

and the school will engage in continuous adaptive planning as circumstances and medical interventions evolve.  

 

In compliance with direction from the Pennsylvania Department of Education, the Plymouth Meeting Friends School Reopening Health and                  

Safety Plan seeks to ensure that all school community members are informed and prepared for the reopening of school facilities. The Plan                      

has the approval of the PMFS School Committee and will be posted on the PMFS website prior to the reopening of school. Please note that                         

this plan is intended to mitigate, not eliminate, the risk of COVID-19 infection. It is simply not possible for a school, or any place where                         

people gather, to eliminate the risk of transmission completely. The safety and wellbeing of the PMFS community remain our key priorities                     

and the lens through which we view all plans and preparations for the 2020-21 school year. 
 
A©¥ >n¦¦nzx 
 

Plymouth Meeting Friends School provides an education based on the Quaker belief that there is that of God in everyone. Through its                      

nurturing environment, the school offers an intellectually challenging and creative academic program to a diverse student body. Supported                  

by adults who model respect and understanding, students reach toward individual strengths as responsible members of a community of                   

learners. 



*zww©xn¨± *zwwn¨wfx¨ 
 

Plymouth Meeting Friends School looks forward to welcoming students and families back after the summer break, while holding fast to                    

hopes that the status of the surrounding community’s health supports our return to campus. Frequent changes in the data related to local                      

and national public health inform the decision-making for the school. Faced with the reality that much remains unknown and unpredictable,                    

we remain focused on the priorities of health and safety of all PMFS community members as we prepare and plan to offer our students an                         

exceptional academic, social and emotional program.  

 

We hope to begin the 2020-21 school year on campus when the health status of the Philadelphia local community allows. We rely on                       

directives from the state, as well as guidance and recommendations from the CDC, American Academy of Pediatrics, CHOP, The PA                    

Department of Health and the PA Department of Education. Because of our membership in governing and accrediting organizations such as                    

The National Association of Independent Schools (NAIS) and PAIS (Pennsylvania Association of Independent Schools), we have access to                  

data, information and best practices related to school re-entry, as well as distance learning, from schools across the country. This                    

information, combined with the passion and expertise of the PMFS faculty, allows us to plan accordingly for next school year.  

The benefits of in-person instruction and the relationship-building between students and faculty are innumerable. We recognize the                 

advantages of school routines—both for children and adults—including the events and traditions that are uniquely Plymouth. We are                  

confident that our shared commitment to maintain and sustain community connections will continue to strengthen our 240 year old Friends                    

school.  

When conditions allow, we hope to welcome students back to campus. We are rethinking and modifying our usage of campus facilities, to                      

give vertical class groupings safe indoor learning spaces and create dedicated outdoor spaces for each group. Scheduling and staffing will be                     

adjusted to incorporate appropriate plans for each grade level and best practices in respect to health and safety. We are actively engaged                      

in committees, focusing on the critical aspects of creating and maintaining safe and supportive learning spaces for our students and faculty. 

The 2020-2021 school year will offer us opportunities to stretch and grow as a community. Grounded in the belief that we see ¨mY¨ zk 4zd in                          

everyone, our shared purpose and community commitment will allow us to ¢¥zbffd Y¦ ¯Y± z¢fx¦ and embark on another remarkable                    

learning journey at Plymouth Meeting Friends School.  

 

 



4©ndnxl H¥nxbn¢vf¦  

ǒ The Mission of Plymouth Meeting Friends School serves as a guidepost for all policies, practices and procedures for the school.  

ǒ The health, safety and wellbeing of PMFS students, faculty, staff, administration and families will be the primary consideration in all                    

decision-making.  

ǒ Campus learning spaces and students’ educational experiences will be approached through risk-reduction strategies to reduce               

exposure and limit transmission. There is no such thing as “zero risk” with respect to a pandemic.  

ǒ PMFS will continue to sustain its vibrant Quaker school community of students, families, faculty, staff and alumni throughout the                   

school year.  

ǒ On campus learning requires that all PMFS community members accept their role and participation in the “social contract” of                   

adhering to appropriate protocols and policies designed to protect the health and wellbeing of others.  

ǒ Health and safety protocols for on-campus learning and activities will include, but are not limited to physical distancing, health                   

screening and monitoring, personal protective equipment (PPE), cleaning and disinfecting of facilities and personal hygiene               

practices.  

ǒ School policies and practices will be informed by guidance and recommendations from the CDC, American Academy of Pediatrics,                  

CHOP, The PA Department of Health and the PA Department of Education.  

A©¥ !¦¦©w¢¨nzx¦  

ǒ COVID-19 is a contagious respiratory illness that can spread from person-to-person, between people who are in close contact with                   

one another (within about 6 feet). COVID-19 is spread mainly by droplets made when people with the illness cough or sneeze. These                      

droplets can land in the mouths or noses of people who are nearby or possibly be inhaled into the lungs. 

ǒ The use of masks or face coverings and consistent hygiene practices such as hand-washing, greatly reduce the rate of transmission of                     

COVID-19. 

ǒ Every aspect of our school, including our physical campus, our academic calendar, daily schedules, programming and social habits,                  

will require modifications based on guidance from state and local health officials, as well as on research and data from the Centers                      

for Disease Control (CDC), CHOP, local and national medical organizations.  

ǒ We will not be returning to a pre-COVID “normal” in the near future, and the school will engage in continuous adaptive planning as                       

circumstances and medical interventions evolve.  

 



 
A¢fxnxl zk Lbmzzv !d®n¦z¥± MfYw 

The Opening of School Advisory Team is composed of teachers, administrators, and members of the PMFS School Committee. In different                    

collaborative configurations, members of the Advisory Team examine recommendations and plans for the reopening of school. The shared                  

goal of a mission-driven approach to providing PMFS students with an exceptional educational experience, whether learning takes place on                   

or off-campus. Focusing on best practices for the health and safety of our community members, the Advisory Team plans scenarios that                     

seek to sustain the school as a safe, supportive community and a financially viable educational institution.  

We are fortunate to receive contributions from members of our extended PMFS families, who work in the local or national medical                     

community and offer research, data, and practical “real-time” information that is invaluable to the decision-making processes for the                  

upcoming school year.  

Members of the Opening of School Advisory Team are: 

ǒ Brenda C. Crawley, Head of School 

ǒ Ralph Henninger, Director of Development 

ǒ Joyce Colzani, Director of Admissions (Clerk: Scheduling Committee) 

ǒ Genevieve Schmidt Camacho, Coordinator of Student Care (Clerk: Social-Emotional Committee) 

ǒ David Mettler, Facilities Director (Clerk: Facilities Committee) 

ǒ Will Starr, Clerk of Faculty Meeting for Business 

ǒ Gillian Pokalo, Mentoring Clerk of Faculty Meeting for Business (Clerk of Specials Teachers) 

ǒ Maura Sutherland (Clerk of Curriculum Committee) 

ǒ Executive Committee of the PMFS School Committee  

o Clerk: Rob Cope 

o Assistant Clerks: Dan Heider, Fran Johnston 

o Treasurer: Jeff Markovitz 

o Recording Clerk: Marialice Dancy 

ǒ John Gilliland, School Committee 

ǒ Kelly Vidovich, Community Care Committee 

 



HvYxxnxl *zwwn¨¨ff¦  

Alignment with our Quaker values necessitates the inclusion of differing perspectives from faculty, staff and administration in planning for                   

our upcoming school year. Four committees were formed, each including senior administration, administrative support staff and/or an                 

assistant teacher, a lead teacher and a Specials teacher. All committees were charged with brainstorming, researching, scenario planning                  

and problem solving in order to make recommendations to the Head of School and inform decisions for the 2020-21 school year.  

Two committees focused on the vzln¦¨nb¦ related to reopening school for in-person instruction: 

ǒ The 3Ybnvn¨nf¦ *zwwn¨¨ff focuses directly on the safety and health of community members in relation to vfY¥xnxl Yxd ¯z¥u¦¢Ybf¦ on                    

campus. The Facilities Committee focuses on creating and maintaining safe, socially distanced learning spaces for students ,                 

informed by the latest directives and data, as well as re-envisioning and re-allocating learning spaces. Committee work includes                  

school entry, health monitoring, PPE, transportation, supply storage, cleaning protocols, student/teacher campus transitions,             

outdoor learning spaces and other matters pertaining to how best to support community health and safety.  

 

ǒ The Lbmfd©vnxl *zwwn¨¨ff focuses on examining and planning for different scenarios for nx¦¨¥©b¨nzx Yxd vfY¥xnxl during the                 

upcoming school year. Group members gather information from faculty and families in order to create a daily and weekly                   

instructional schedule for each class. The Scheduling Committee focuses on maintaining continuity of academic instruction, given                

the constraints of social distancing within our campus’ facilities. The committee makes recommendations for scheduling of                

classroom time, specials classes, outdoor breaks and other components of students’ weekly routine with consideration given to                 

directives and recommendations from medical experts, the CDC, PA Department of Health and PA Department of Education. In                  

addition to formulating a plan for on-campus instruction, the Scheduling Committee is charged with offering recommendations for                 

distance learning. 

Two committees focused on the ¢¥zl¥YwwY¨nb bzw¢zxfx¨¦ related to reopening school for in-person instruction: 

ǒ The *©¥¥nb©v©w *zwwn¨¨ff focuses on the exploration of research and resources to support bvY¦¦¥zzw nx¦¨¥©b¨nzx. Group discussion 

seeks out information related to pedagogy, including academic programming for mixed-aged groups and vertical class groups. The 

Curriculum Committee is charged with exploring the integral components of a PMFS educational experience through the lens of best 

instructional practices for online and in-person learning. Committee work centers on obtaining resources for faculty professional 

development, student assessment, investigating various learning platforms, establishing protocols for screen-based learning, and 



researching project-based learning. Notably, the Curriculum Committee seeks strategies to maintain the continuity of student and 

parent support both during on-campus and online instruction. 

 

ǒ The LzbnYv Yxd .wz¨nzxYv Committee focuses on the ¯fvvÝafnxl of PMFS students as we transition into a new school year after our                      

prolonged separation due to COVID-19. Committee work focuses on creating systems of support for each student that extend                  

beyond classroom teachers. The cultivation of community remains a goal during on-campus and online learning. The Social and                  

Emotional Committee is charged with exploring ways to monitor and assist students, in collaboration with classroom teachers and                  

parents.  

 

āÿāÿÝāÿāĀ Lbmzzv L¨¥©b¨©¥f  

Plymouth Meeting Friends School serves students age 3 through Sixth Grade, offering a vigorous, creative curriculum in a caring                  

environment. Since its founding in 1780, PMFS balances academic challenge with age-appropriate expectations, while celebrating and                

encouraging the exuberance of children. A diverse school community, PMFS has a strong academic program that incorporates an emergent                   

global curriculum responsive to students’ curiosity. This foundation builds appreciation and affirmation of difference, as well as                 

commonality, through a curriculum built on respect. 

 

Friends elementary schools know that connection, relationship, and respect are cornerstones of a solid academic education. Through caring                  

relationships with expert elementary educators, PMFS students grow into themselves with a clear sense of who they are, as well as a sense                       

of wonder and excitement for the world and for learning. This critical foundation sets students on a path as change-makers. 

 

Hzd¦ 

To facilitate the learning process for students and faculty during the current COVID-19 pandemic, students have been grouped into pods. In                     

order to maintain a safe and healthy environment, students will remain in these pods throughout their school day. Each pod has a                      

designated facility that will be used by the students in that particular pod, and the classroom teacher. Given the vertical structure for some                       

grades, larger spaces have been converted into classrooms that allow appropriate social distancing. The designated learning space for each                   

pod has a specific restroom; and students will use only the restroom associated with their pod.  



We are fortunate to have spacious open areas on our beautiful 11-acre campus for outdoor breaks and play time. We will make use of our                         

outdoor spaces as much as possible to allow our students the benefits of fresh air, greater ventilation and—with proper social                    

distancing—breaks from wearing face masks.  

In addition, each pod will have access to a dedicated outdoor space as a classroom extension. Each pod will also be assigned a designated 

play area for use throughout the school day. This allows students outdoor social time while limiting cross-exposure with other pods.  

We will have five pods for the 2020-2021 school year:  

ǒ Pre-Kindergarten Pod 

ǒ Kindergarten Pod 

ǒ First/Second Grade Pod 

ǒ Third/Fourth Grade Pod 

ǒ Fifth/Sixth Grade Pod 

Learning spaces are being prepared with attention to social distancing.  In some spaces, dividers and plexiglass barriers will further facilitate 

the separation of students.  

 

5fYv¨m ð Tfvvxf¦¦ Lb¥ffxnxl¦  

Plymouth Meeting Friends School will ask all families and employees to participate in daily health screenings. Families and employees will                    

be asked to complete a checklist to assure that they are symptom free prior to coming to campus.  

Following recommendations from the Montgomery County Office of Public Health, any student or employee exhibiting symptoms of                 

COVID-19, including a fever of 100.4, cough, shortness of breath, on the evening prior to a school day or on the morning of a school day, will                           

not be able to attend school. In addition, any student or employee whose household member exhibits symptoms of COVID-19 will not be                      

allowed to attend school. In these cases when a student, employee or household member exhibits symptoms of COVID-19, the school will                     

follow the guidance of the Montgomery County, PA Office of Public Health, shown below:  



 

 

The school will continuously monitor county and state guidelines for updates to school exclusion recommendations in order to determine                   

when it is safe for an individual student or employee to return to campus.  

We reserve the right to close the school at the time we deem the health and safety of the community to be compromised, based on the                          

data from our county and state.  



Lb¥ffxnxl 4Y¨f¯Y±¦  

Upon arrival each school day, all PMFS faculty and students will have their temperature taken at pre-assigned gateways. Every student and                     

teacher will report to the campus gateway assigned to their particular pod. Families transporting their children to school must wait until the                      

student’s temperature check has been approved and the student has been cleared to enter school. 3Ywnvnf¦ Y¥f Y¦ufd ¨z wYuf ¦©¥f ¨mY¨                      

Yx± Yxd Yvv Yd©v¨¦ ¥f¦¢zx¦navf kz¥ ¨¥Yx¦¢z¥¨nxl ¨mfn¥ bmnvd¥fx ©xdf¥¦¨Yxd ¨mn¦ ¥f¤©n¥fwfx¨Î  

Any employee or child running a temperature of 100.4 or higher or exhibiting symptoms of COVID-19 will not be allowed to attend school                       

and will be sent home immediately.  

 

Lbmzzv ,n¦¨¥nb¨ M¥Yx¦¢z¥¨Y¨nzx 
 

Plymouth Meeting Friends School is served by many different school districts. Each district and bus provider will provide plans to safely 

transport PMFS students to and from school. All PMFS students will follow the district guidelines for safe transport on the bus. If a school 

district has not articulated their health and safety plans, all PMFS students will wear face masks on the bus.  

After disembarking from a school bus, students will report immediately to their assigned gateways for temperature checks. If a child’s 

temperature reading is at 100.4 or higher, they will be escorted to the Infirmary in the Main Building and not allowed to enter their pod’s 

classroom space. The following steps will take place:  

ǒ Families of the student with 100.4 temperature or exhibiting symptoms of COVID-19 will be called to pick up the child from school 

immediately.  

ǒ The school district providing transportation must be informed by the child’s family immediately.  

ǒ Families must follow the aforementioned steps related to school exclusion listed above.  
 
 
5±lnfxf H¥Yb¨nbf¦ kz¥ L¨©dfx¨¦ Yxd .w¢vz±ff¦ 
  



ǒ 5Yxd¯Y¦mnxl 
The Centers for Disease Control (CDC) notes hand washing as one of the most effective preventative measures with respect to 

transmission of germs. Steps for proper hand washing will be modeled and taught to all students. Understanding the importance of 

following regular routines for hand-washing and sanitizing throughout the day will support our efforts to maintain healthy learning 

spaces. Students and employees will be guided and reminded  to follow recommendations for handwashing from the CDC: 

o Wash your hands upon arrival in the classroom each morning.  

o Wash your hands when returning to the classroom from other locations on campus.  

o Wash your hands before and after eating snacks and lunch.  

o Wash your hands after break and recess. 

o Wash your hands after visiting the bathroom or the water bottle filling station.  

o Students will be prompted to wash their hands after blowing their nose, coughing or sneezing.  

 

All classroom spaces will have hand-sanitizer stations. Students will be prompted to use hand-sanitizer when handwashing is not possible at 

the moment.  

 

Posters depicting the correct steps for efficient handwashing will be placed by classroom and bathroom sinks to provide visual cues and 

reminders for students and adults.  

  

ǒ 3Ybf >Y¦u¦ 
Plymouth Meeting Friends School follows the guidelines and recommendations offered by the Centers for Disease Control and                 

Prevention (CDC), the Philadelphia Department of Public Health (PDPH), the Pennsylvania Department of Education (PDE), and the                 

Children’s Hospital of Philadelphia (CHOP) to inform procedures related to the health and safety of community members. When worn                   

properly, face masks help reduce the spread of the coronavirus by reducing droplet transmission between people. However, face masks                   

do not replace the need to maintain social distancing, frequent handwashing, and consistently rigorous, thorough cleaning and                 

disinfecting routines.  

 

>Y¦u N¦fÍ L¨©dfx¨¦ 
 

All PMFS students are required to wear a mask indoors during the school day. Masks are also required when students are outside and 

unable to maintain appropriate social distancing. Masks for students should:  


